Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
August 13, 2018
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:31 pm, August 13, 2018 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons, Burton Seymour Jr., Charles Hebbard, Barbara Phillips and Randy Rundle. Also present, Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Deputy Highway Superintendent Douglas Green, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Zoning Board Chairman Gordon Reese, six (6) residents and two (2) high school students. 
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
Renata Studdard, 5772 Bartlett Road addressed the Board with her concerns over the work the Highway Department recently finished on O’Brien Road.  Ms. Studdard stated that the new drainage ditch on O’Brien Road is going to force all the water on to her property.  This will cause her property to flood and she has concerns for the welfare of her horses as well as flooding of her home.  Ms. Studdard stated that her and her husband; as well as her brother and sister-in-law next door; have spent thousands of dollars in order to control the water on her property and this change in the water flow will adversely affect all they have done. Ms. Studdard is asking the Town to act immediately to rectify the problem they created by continuing the ditching project all along her property lines and add culvert pipes to connect into the existing culvert pipes on Bartlett Road.
Beth Edwards spoke to the Board and offered her congratulations on a very successful summer park program at the Town Park.  Ms. Edwards stated that she stopped a few times during the season and witnessed the program.  She commented on what responsible young people were running the program, how aware they were and how much fun everyone was having.
Councilperson Hebbard introduced Mckenna Styles, one of the students running the program. Councilperson Hebbard stated that this young woman is a true leader who went above and beyond to make the program run smoothly.  The program lasted five (5) weeks, six (6) students participated and they had over fifty (50) children on any given day.  
There being no one else wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Superintendents Report.

The Highway Superintendent Russell Young reported;
      A)  The Town has been mowed twice this year

      B)  Humphrey Road has been milled to shape the road

      C)  We are replacing a pipe in the road on Humphrey Road 

      D)  We have started marking the roads for striping

      E)   Highway dept has helped 3 towns with our trucks for shared services and other towns   
helped our town

F) Town cleaned out the ditch on O’Brien Road. Went about 300-400 hundred feet with our easement   

Councilperson Rundle asked the Highway Superintendent when our roads will be striped.  Highway Superintendent Young replied that the County wants to be able to do it all at once so we have to wait until all the roadwork is complete.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported; 
I am down loading new forms for the year 2019 Exemptions. Then I will print extra copies.  I am  looking to get more classes in that are close.  We loaded the computer so I can start next year work.  
Councilperson Phillips asked the Assessor when the 2019 exemption forms are due.  Sole Assessor Szarek replied by March 1, 2019.

Assessor Szarek stated that the Town has received two (2) small claim notifications but no court dates have been set.  Assessor Szarek explained the property owner wants his assessment lowered to the price he paid for the property at auction.  The Board of Assessment Review held to the current assessed value.  Assessor Szarek stated he would notify the Attorney as soon as he has a court date.
The Supervisor thanked Sole Assessor Szarek for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;

	Month
	July- 18
	         Building 
	Permits
	 & Septic
	Permits
	 Monthly
	 Report

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	07/10/18
	2018-0048
	Daum
	Matthew
	6371 Lowell Rd
	301.000-2-4
	Residence
	$150.00

	07/10/18
	ZBA
	Stoltzfus
	Myron
	6505 NYS Route 5
	325.000-1-58.8
	Area/Sign
	$150.00

	07/10/18
	Planning
	Stoltzfus
	Myron
	6505 NYS Route 5
	325.000-1-58.8
	Sign/Building
	$150.00

	07/10/18
	2018-0049
	Murphy
	Nicole
	6037 Eureka Rd
	288.000-1-25
	Pool
	$30.00

	07/10/18
	2018-0050
	Pezdek
	Josh
	7083 Dix Rd
	274.000-1-39
	Add/Atl.
	$151.20

	07/10/18
	2018-0051
	Mandella
	Bruce
	5901 Burrows Rd
	288.000-2-62
	Accessory
	$120.00

	07/12/18
	2018-0052
	Kaltenbach
	Harold
	7278 W Main St
	302.004-1-34
	Porch Roof
	$25.00

	07/12/18
	Planning
	Moyer
	Jeffrey
	4560 NYS Rt. 233
	327.000-6-45.3
	Accessory 
	$150.00

	07/12/18
	ZBA
	Tierney
	Joseph
	5905 NYS Rt233
	289.000-2-62
	Accessory
	75.00

	07/17/18
	2018-0053
	Bohl
	Clyde
	5316 Bartlett Rd
	302.000-1-73.3
	Septic
	$75.00

	07/17/18
	2018-0054
	Geary
	Stephanie
	5289 Stop 7 Rd
	303.003-1-26.1
	Deck
	$25.00

	07/17/18
	2018-0055
	Bonanza
	Joseph
	5259 Jenkins Rd
	300.000-1-45.2
	Accessory
	$120.00

	07/19/18
	2018-0056
	Bohl
	Clyde
	5316 Bartlett Rd
	302.000-1-73.3
	Residence
	$150.00

	07/19/17
	2018-0057
	DePalma
	Michael
	5600 NYS Rt. 233
	289.000-2-50.3
	Accessory
	$302.00

	07/24/18
	2018-0058
	Hilsinger
	Kevin
	5097 Moore Rd
	313.000-2-6.2
	Lean to
	$40.00

	07/24/18
	ZBA
	Roux
	Eric
	6849 O’Brien Rd
	289.000-1-44.3
	Accessory
	$75.00

	07/31/18
	2018-0059
	Bella Vecchio
	Terri
	5098 Stop 7 Rd.
	315.000-1-15.3
	Shed
	$40.00

	07/31/18
	2018-0060
	Sierson
	Mitchell
	4822 NYS Rt. 233
	315.000-1-81.4
	Pool
	$30.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$1,858.20


      Complaints


OTR



Compliant

      5939 Route 26

6-14-18



7-16-18

      Tenant done with clean up, still waiting on owners to side or paint house

      7323 E. Main Street

6-14-18



7-16-18

      7327 E. Main Street

6-14-18



7-16-18

      5490 Jenkins Road

6-14-18

      Progress made, mostly cleaned up and removed

      5924 Springhouse Road
6-14-18



7-16-18

      7197 Cooper Street

6-14-18



7-16-18

      Skyline Drive

6-6-18



7-10-18

      6924 Dix Road

7-11-18           
Re-check
8-13-18

      6160 Skinner Road

7-17-18

      4089 Skyline Drive              Checked 7-31-18, No visible violations

      1203 Inspections

      7105 Norton Ave

Skenandoa Club


7-10-18

      6906 Fairway Drive

Westmoreland Golf Club
7-17-18

Supervisor Eisnor asked if the Codes Enforcement Officer Fed Fox could report in the same format used for building permits.  He feels the format would be easier to read.  Codes Officer Thieme stated he would pass this along to Mr. Fox.
Councilperson Rundle asked about the status of the two (2) aggressive complaints.  Attorney Mattacola stated the Creaser Road property has a potential sale going through to the snowmobile club and significant progress has been made on the West Main Street property.  The next court date is September 5, 2018.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and stated that Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following Report;
         Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO dig requests

· “LT2” water sampling continuing every 2 weeks until October 12th.

· Hydrant flushing for all 3 systems was completed in July – no issues

· #2 chlorinator was sent out to Gartner Equipment to get serviced. Chlorinator has been repaired but is not going to last too long. Getting quotes for a replacement. 

· Waiting for Aqua Logics to get us the quote for a new transducer for the #2 well. Transducer is bad and we cannot get a good reading on the water level in that well. 

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO’s 

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO’s 

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed a couple UFPO’s

The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Head Reading Center Clerk Charles Kenneally reported;
In July we loaned out 1030 items, registered 5 new patrons, and purchased new books totaling  

$446.81. Book Club: eleven people met to read and discuss “The Story Keeper”.      

The Supervisor asked for the Attorneys Report.

Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported that he has completed the resolution requesting a speed limit reduction on the sort end of Stop 7 Road.  He had the Clerk apply the Town Seal and will submit the request to the State DOT.

Attorney Mattacola stated he is working on the local law to combine the Planning and Zoning Boards.  The Attorney asked for clarification of the number of members that will make up the new Board.  Supervisor Eisnor replied the new Board will consist of seven (7) members, but will not go into effect until January 2019.  Attorney Mattacola will present the law to the Board at the November meeting and a Public Hearing can then be scheduled.  
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerks Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;
In July, the Town Clerk’s office sold four (4) new dog licenses, renewed seventy-eight (78) individual dog licenses for $564.00.  Of that, $93.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $471.00. 

On July 9, 2018, sixteen (16) late notices were sent out for dogs due in June 2018.  Renewal notices for fifty-one (51) dogs due in August were sent out on July 25, 2018.
DECALS sales totaled $100.00; $94.48 was sent to the NYS Department of Environmental Conservation.  The Town received $5.52 in commissions.  

There were two (2) marriage licenses issued in July totaling $80.00.  $45.00 was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Towns’ commission was $35.00.

Six (6) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.  
Seven (7) certified copies were issued for $70.00.
Seventeen (17) building permits were issued for $1,783.20, two (2) fire inspection payments were received totaling $100.00 and one (1) septic permit was issued for $75.00.

Communications Received:

1. MVWA – update Emergency Contact person.

2. Williamson Law Books- notice of 2% rate increase for 2019.

3. Oneida County DPW- fully executed flooding reimbursement agreement.

4. State of New York- notice of 2018 Local Government Conference.

5. NYS Comptroller-Mohawk Valley economic profile.

Checks Received:

1. Westmoreland Justice Court

June 2018-Justice Ossont
$  9,314.00
2. Westmoreland Justice Court

June 2018-Justice Bowers
$  6,201.00 
3. Concetta Sarus



park rental


$       25.00
4. Nathan Holzhauer


park rental


$       25.00
5. Barbara Clanton


park rental


$       25.00
6. Hilary Webb



park rental


$       25.00
7. Margaret Leone



park rental


$       25.00
8. Westmoreland Fire District

partial tax correction

$     152.33
9. County of Oneida



Mortgage Tax


$25,962.24

10. Bank of Utica



CD interest


$      471.34
11. Westmoreland Reading Center

partial grant award

$   5,000.00  
12. William Pomeroy Foundation

Historic Marker Grant

$  1,100.00
The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report.
Councilperson Seymour asked for the procedure to establish a speed limit on a Town Road that does not currently have one.  Attorney Mattacola replied that it would be the same as if we were requesting a speed limit change; petition, resolution and submission to the State DOT.
Supervisor Seymour stated he has noticed many houses in Town that have unkempt yards and asked if there was anything we can do about that. Attorney Mattacola stated that while we do not have a specific law that addresses this, there are laws on the books that would encompass issue.  Attorney Mattacola suggested that Councilperson Seymour provide the Codes Enforcement Officer with specific addresses.
Councilperson Seymour stated that his business sponsors a golf tournament that benefits children with cancer.  The tournament is scheduled for September 10, 2018, which is also a Board meeting night.  Councilperson Seymour requested the Board to change the meeting date to September 17, 2018.
103 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to change the date of the September Board meeting from the 10th to the 17th.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Hebbard spoke of the Summer Program at the Park and what a tremendous success it was.  Plans are already in the works for next year’s program.
Councilperson Hebbard stated that he has a call into the water grant writer but has not heard anything back yet.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that we have four (4) residents in the Westmoreland District and one (1) resident in the Spencer District that have not converted to new meters.  Final notices have been sent to the Westmoreland residents that the water will be shut off on August 17, 2018 if they do not comply.

The Supervisor added that he is working with the Water Plant Operator to verify the seven (7) businesses with large meters.  The Supervisor feels he should be able to report on this at the September meeting.

Supervisor Eisnor stated the health insurance rates are going up again this year.  The Town currently has two plans; Blue/Gold which is increasing by 4% and Blue/Silver which is increasing by 5%.  This will be an addition cost to the Town of about $5,000.00.  The rates are effective September 1, 2018.  Supervisor Eisnor will have the Bookkeeper prepare a spreadsheet for the September meeting.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that a resident has been mowing the trail behind the Town Park.  This resident stated the bugs are really bad out there.  Discussion continued.
Supervisor Eisnor produced photos to the Board showing the ditching that was done on O’Brien Road and how it could potentially affect Mr. and Mrs. Studdard’s property on Bartlett Road.  The Board reviewed the photos and asked several question of the Studdard’s relating to the diameter of the current culvert pipes and where the natural drains surrounding their home flowed.  Ms. Studdard approached the dais to better explain the photos.  Several Board members will personally view the property after this meeting. 
104 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
105 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the minutes of July 9, 2018 as written.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

106 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Phillips, seconded by Councilperson Seymour, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #185 through #213 totaling $161,604.00.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
107 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water District as follows:

Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #67-#73
which total        $   2,446.77
All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

108 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #249 through #284, which totals $27,742.85.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor announced the next regular meeting will be held on September 17, 2018 at 6:30 pm.  He then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

There being no one wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor re-convened to the Regular Session.

109 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to enter into executive session to discuss a pending lawsuit.  All Board members voted Aye and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and the Board entered into executive session at 7:19pm. 
At 7:40 the Board returned from executive session.
110 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:41 P.M. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk

